Brevard Fire Department: The People Behind the Operations ₁₁

Brevard Fire Department: The People Behind the Operations

By Steven A. Hill, 2022

See Also: Brevard Fire Department: Incubator for North Carolina Firefighting Leadership [2]

Robert Porter Kilpatrick (1872-1954)



Photograph of Brevard Fire Department Members circa 1913-1930. Image courtesy of North Carolina Digital Heritage Center and Transylvania Public Library.

[3]R.P. Kilpatrick played an important role in the development of the town of Brevard and Transylvania County. He erected the 1926 Brevard City Hall-Fire Department building and many others, including the former Brevard Banking Company; the Clayton and Aethelwold Hotels, all three of which featured in the 1998 publication, *Transylvania: The Architectural History of a Mountain County.* A native of Transylvania County, Kilpatrick was credited with building "a majority" of Brevard's business buildings, as well as hundreds of homes. Besides construction, Kilpatrick was the proprietor of a store that sold "groceries, notions, and shoes" and was a Brevard alderman for sixteen years. R.P. Kilpatrick and his brother, Chester Columbus Kilpatrick, worked together in the construction business, Kilpatrick Brothers, as early as 1896.

The National Register of Historic Places identifies, evaluates, and protects America's historic and archeological resources deemed worthy of preservation. The National Historic Preservation Act of 1966 created the program under the aegis of the National Park Service as part of a national program to remember the past while preparing for the future. In 1993 and 2002, R.P. Kilpatrick was cited as an important historic figure who played a significant role in the history of the town of Brevard, the county of Transylvania and the United States.

In 1993, Historic and Architectural Resources of Transylvania County, North Carolina, achieved federal recognition and was listed on the National Park Service's National Register of Historic Places. Contractor R.P. Kilpatrick was noted to have been "responsible for many of the town's fine commercial brick buildings," as well as several speculative homes on Probart Street, one of Brevard's earliest residential streets. All were large two-story, two-pile houses, some were summer homes, while others were inhabited year-round.

In 2002, Brevard's Main Street Historic District attained inclusion on the National Register of Historic Places, in part because of Kilpatrick's work: the 1924 construction of the Brevard Banking Company, as well as the 1926 Brevard City Hall and Fire Station.

1

James Sherrill Bromfield (1877-1952)

J.S. Bromfield was born in Kentucky and moved to Brevard, North Carolina, as a young man and grew to play a significant role in the business and civic life of Transylvania County and its county seat, the town of Brevard. Bromfield's death in 1952 was lamented in the *Transylvania Times* as the passing of a favored son of Transylvania County and one of Brevard's pioneers.

In 1906, he built the first macadam road [4] in Transylvania County; in 1912, created the first ice plant in the county; from 1921 to 1937, was the general manager of the Citizens Telephone Company; from 1914 to 1918, was a city alderman; from 1927 to 1933, was the chairman of the Board of Education; served as the President of the Chamber of Commerce in the late 1920s, and was Chief of the Brevard Fire Department from 1915 to 1940.

Considered one of Brevard's most successful businessmen, Bromfield's business interests were broad and included ownership of the Brevard Steam laundry, hardware store, movie theater, several "filling stations" for automobiles, home construction, the sale of coal, fertilizer, ice, as well as being the head of the telephone system. His leadership of the Chamber of Commerce was thought crucial for economic growth in Brevard and Transylvania County in the 1920s, with Bromfield credited for enabling the growth of tourism to the area, as the *Brevard News* reported in 1929: "it is generally conceded that Brevard has had more summer tourists in 1928 than any other town in Western North Carolina."

Politically, Bromfield was a leader in the local Democratic Party when the party dominated state politics. In his 1949 book, Southern Politics in State and Nation, political scientist V.O. Key, Jr., described North Carolina and its state government as a "progressive plutocracy" ruled by a financial elite of bankers, lawyers, and businessmen from 1890s to the 1950s. Bromfield, and by extension the Brevard Fire Department, was a local exemplar of the state's political apparatus, especially highlighted with Chief Bromfield's success as a businessman and civic leader. A Republican Party attack advertisement in 1930 elaborated upon the political situation that connected Brevard to Raleigh when Bromfield was Brevard's School Board chairman:

"Ninety cents out of every dollar of YOUR tax money paid into Transylvania County is spent by the Road Board and School Board, and the good citizens of Transylvania County do not have a single thing to do with the selection of members of the Road Board and the School Board. They are appointed at Raleigh, yes, Raleigh . . ."

As fire chief, Bromfield was reputedly "one of the most able fire chiefs in the state," with his leadership earning praise from visiting fire inspectors, community leaders, and the general public. In 1933, after an inspector from the Fire Underwriters Association stated that "for a town the size of Brevard, he had found no better outfit." In 1927, fire insurance rates were to be reduced by 25% because of the city's provision for requested, and improved, firefighting equipment. A much lauded addition to the department was the 1925 purchase of American-LaFrance fire truck.

Bromfield carried out aggressive efforts to educate the public about Fire Safety that was echoed in newspaper articles and celebrated at community events throughout the 1920s and 1930s. During Fire Prevention Week in 1929, Chief Bromfield of the Brevard Fire Department, led a meeting at the Kiwanis Club stressing the importance of fire prevention measures and showed how observance of Fire Prevention week reduced loss of life and property." The *Brevard News* in 1932 opined that "people in this town may have their differences of opinion of many things...but there is one thing here upon which all people of this town pour out their loyal devotion. That one institution is our fire department."

Daniel Webster Merrill (1892-1975)

Dan Merrill's career with the Brevard Fire Department started in 1925 when he was tasked with driving and maintaining the town's fire truck; from 1945 to 1969, Merrill was Brevard's fire chief. The *Volunteer Firefighter Magazine*, a national publication, displayed an image of Chief Dan Merrill on its cover and a featured article: "Dan Merrill—Is His Brevard N.C. department the best trained and best equipped in the South?" In 1980, the North Carolina Fire Insurance Rating Bureau awarded the Brevard Fire Department an improved rating that moved from a 6 rating to a 5; for property owners, a lower rating was good, because it meant lower fire insurance costs. The rating provided significant standing, making Brevard "the only fire department in the state with a rating that low." The *Asheville Citizen-Times* proclaimed that the Brevard Fire Department was "the best in the state," with Chief Dan Merrill's earlier work being credited for the honor, five years after his death.

Merrill was also instrumental in founding the Western North Carolina Firemen's Association and was its first vice president and elected its president in 1951. The Association started with six departments, by 1957 had fifty-five, and as of 2022, over 428 departments were members. In 1975, a firefighter from Henderson County Merrill had trained respectfully recalled that Chief Dan Merrill, although short of physical stature, was a leader who "stood as a giant among giants."

Update from N.C. Government & Heritage Library staff:

The photo of the Brevard Fire Department members includes photos of these three men. Robert Kirkpatrick is pictured seated in the engine's cab on the right, and he is wearing a jacket, tie, and newsboy cap. James Bromfield is pictured leftmost with the fireman's hat and jacket. Daniel Webster Merrill is pictured with his elbow resting on the main cab's headlight, wearing the small cap. -- Jared Dease, provided with notes from author, 09/28/22

References:

- "\$500,000 Building Program." Brevard News (NC). July 18, 1924.
- "A Pioneer Passes." Transylvania Times (Brevard, NC). October 23, 1952.
- "Brevard Firemen Tops." Asheville Citizen-Times (NC). January 29, 1980.
- "Brevard's Loyalty To The Fire Department." Brevard News (NC). October 6, 1932.
- "Brevard Rites Planned Today For Bromfield." Asheville Citizen-Times (NC). October 17, 1952.
- "Daniel Webster Merrill" burial location: Gillespie Evergreen Cemetery Brevard. Transylvania County, North Carolina, USA. Accessed September 28, 2022 at: https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/127020316/daniel-webster-merrill
- "Department Has Good Equipment And Organization." Transylvania Times (Brevard, NC). October 8, 1942.
- "Do You Want A Voice in Your County Government?" Brevard News (NC). October 30, 1930.

"Elect Officers Tuesday Night." Brevard News (NC). January 3, 1929.

"Employes [sic] Named At Brevard By City Council." Asheville Citizen-Times (NC). June 8, 1945.

"Fine Fish Drowns In Big Fish Pond." Brevard News (NC). March 14, 1929.

"Fire Insurance Rates In Brevard Will Be Reduced." Brevard News (NC). April 7, 1927.

"Former Chief Praises Department." Transylvania Times (Brevard, NC). October 8, 1942.

"Freeman and Bromfield Are Re-elected by New Council." Brevard News (NC). May 14, 1931.

"Funeral Rites For Kilpatrick Set Tomorrow." Asheville Citizen-Times (NC). January 6, 1954.

"Get Your Fertilizer." Brevard News (NC). March 11, 1921.

Green, Lewis. "Volunteer Fire Departments Have Reduced Fear In Rural Areas." Asheville Citizen-Times (NC). October 6, 1963.

"Inspector Praises Fire Department." Transylvania Times (Brevard, NC). July 20, 1933.

Key, V.O. Jr. Southern Politics In State And Nation Knoxville, TN. 1949.

"Kilpatrick Bro's." Brevard Hustler (NC). April 30, 1896.

"Kiwanis Hold Fire Prevention Meet." Brevard News (NC). October 14, 1926.

Laughter, Roy B. "Good Fireman." Asheville Citizen-Times (NC). December 1, 1975.

"Mayor Whitmire Named President." Brevard News (NC). January 10, 1929.

"New City Officials Elected Today." Brevard News (NC). May 9, 1919, September 5, 1919.

Phillips, Laura A.W., Deborah Thompson. *Transylvania: The Architectural History of a Mountain County.* Raleigh: Transylvania County Joint Historic Preservation Commission in association with Marblehead Publishing. 1998.

"Praise Due Brevard Fire Department." Brevard News (NC). April 1, 1926.

"Robert Porter Kilpatrick" burial location at Gillespie Evergreen Cemetery. Brevard, Transylvania County, North Carolina, USA. Accessed September 28, 2022 at: https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/97217541/robert-porter-kilpatrick [6].

Thompson, Marcy. "Kilpatricks Were Leading Brevard Builders." Transylvania Times (Brevard, NC). April 3, 2016.

The Volunteer Firefighter. Volume 1, Number 9. Charlotte, NC: Thomas Higgins Company. May 1957.

"To Entertain The Firemen At Lunch." Brevard News (NC). October 9, 1929.

United States Department of the Interior: National Park Service. "Historic and Architectural Resources of Transylvania County, North Carolina, including the incorporated towns of Brevard and Rosman, ca. 1820-1941." National Register of Historic Places Multiple Property Documentation Form. June 21, 1993.

United States Department of the Interior: National Park Service. "Main Street Historic District Brevard, North Carolina." National Register of Historic Places Registration Form. July 1, 2002. From the North Carolina Department of Cultural Resources.

Western North Carolina Firefighters Association. Accessed September 28, 2022 at: https://wncaff.com/previous-officers/_ [8]

"Why Rent When You Can Own Your Own Home on Rent Money?" Sylvan Valley News (Brevard, NC). August 6, 1909.

Image Credit:

Images sampled from: Photograph of Brevard Fire Department Members circa 1913-1930. Image courtesy of North Carolina Digital Heritage Center and Transylvania Public Library. Accessed September 28, 2022 at: https://lib.digitalnc.org/record/2126#?c=0&m=0&s=0&cv=0&xywh=-1464%2...

Subjects:

Gilded Age (1876-1900) [9]
Great Depression (1929-1941) [10]
N.C. Industrial Revolution (1900-1929) [11]
Rural Life [12]

Authors:

Hill, Steven [13]

Origin - location:

Mountains [14]

Transylvania County [15]

Brevard [16]

28 September 2022 | Hill, Steven

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/brevard-fire-department-people

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/brevard-fire-department-people [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/brevard-fire-department-incubator [3] https://lib.digitalnc.org/record/2126#? c=0&m=0&s=0&c=0&r=0&xywh=-1464%2C-2%2C8745%2C4690 [4] https://www.britannica.com/technology/macadam-road-construction [5] https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/127020316/daniel-webster-merrill [6] https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/97217541/robert-porter-kilpatrick [7] https://wncaff.com/ [8]

https://wncaff.com/previous-officers/. [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/gilded-age-1876-1 [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/great-depression- [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/nc-industrial-rev [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/taxonomy/term/7936 [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-6 [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-6 [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-28